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The Acting Chief Officer welcomed Nicola Thomas who, as external facilitator, will lead the 
Board Member Workshop following the Board meeting.  
 
The Acting Chief Officer advised the Board of the terms and conditions for the proposed 
review of the Board’s management structure and modus operandi as approved by the 
Executive Committee at its 10th December 2014 meeting and amended by the Review 
Working Group on 18th December.  
 
The objective of the review is to ensure effective management and organisational structures 
are in place to enable the Board in achieving its statutory purpose over the next 5 years and 
beyond. 
 
The Acting chief Officer gave a brief update on progress: 
1. A working group has been formed 
2. A Board member workshop is being held on 29th January 2015 
3. A staff workshop will be held. 
4. Stakeholder views will be sought. 
5. Members of the Review Group and the Acting Chief Officer will visit the Cotswold 

Conservation Board on 10th February as part of the review process. 
6. It is intended that significant elements will be completed in the period Jan-April 2015 and 

the main process completed by June 2015. 
7. It is likely that work packages will be identified to be developed over a longer time frame. 
8. Reporting is from the Review Group to the Executive Committee, who in turn will make a 

report with conclusions and recommendations to the full Board. 
9. Final reporting should be to the June Board meeting, with issues being presented for 

decision making at the AGM in June.  
 
Members discussed the review update and took the opportunity to seek some clarification 
prior to the workshop. 
 
1. The Board NOTED the Terms of Reference and the update on progress. 

 

14/15.48. Urgent Business. 

1. Board Members commended Rachel Sanderson on all the work she has done on the 
Commons Project.  It was noted that she is leaving a memorable legacy. 

2. It was noted that Our Common Heritage Conference had been an excellent day and 
thanks were expressed. 

 
14/15.49. Date of next meeting: Thursday 26th March 2015 at 10.00am location TBC. 
 
Dates of future meetings: Thursday 25th June 2015 and Thursday 8th October 2015 
 
The meeting closed 11.20 
 
 
 
 
The Chairman          Date 
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Item 9  Draft Business Plan 2015 – 2016  
 
Author:   Kath Daly (Acting Chief Officer)  
 
Summary:  A draft Business Plan for 2015 – 2016 has been produced for 

discussion and approval by the Board (see Appendix 1). 
 

The Business Plan provides details of what the Board intends to 
do in 2015 – 2016 together with an indication of resources 
available and modus operandi.  
 
The Plan has been produced within the context of a forthcoming 
General Election and the Board’s Management Review, as well 
as further changes to the staff team and Board Membership.  
 
It is anticipated that in light of the above, there will be 
refinements to the Business Plan and Budget in the autumn of 
2015.  
 
 

Purpose:  For discussion and Board approval of the Business Plan 2015 – 
2016. 

 
Context   
 

1. The annual business plan has in the past been viewed as an iterative 
document which was constantly evolving and updated as opportunities arose. 
The business plan incorporates the Board’s work programme and budget for a 
12 month period. It has been seen as both an internal working document and 
as a source of information for those who wish to know more about the work of 
the Board.   
 

2. The Management Review currently underway includes consideration of the 
processes for setting and achieving the Board’s priorities.   
 
Emerging messages from the Review in relation to business planning include 
the need for:  
 

 More staff / Board Member input  
 A more strategic approach  
 More focus on outcomes  - quality over quantity 

 
3. Whilst the Review will not conclude until June 2015, some of the emerging 

messages from the Review have been taken on board in the development of 
the draft Business Plan. 
 

4. For example staff have been more actively involved than in the past in 
shaping the draft work programme, and it has not been assumed that all 
annual events/ conferences are automatically rolled forward. 
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5. Realistically however, many of the changes needed will not be put in place 
until the development of the 2016 – 2017 Business Plan, once the Review has 
concluded.  
 

6. Changes in staffing and Board Membership are set to continue into 2015 – 
2016 with the forthcoming departure of the Planning Officer, and with seven  
Board Members (over a quarter of the total number) standing down from the 
District /Parish Council at the General Election.  
 
Whilst new staff and Board Members will bring a fresh perspective to help 
shape the Board’s approach to the challenges ahead, the loss of long-
standing members of the Board / team will also directly impact over period of 
this Business Plan on capacity, skills and resources to deliver the work 
programme. 
 

7. 2015 – 2016 will see the ending of 3 major externally funded projects and with 
them the end of fixed term contracts for HLF funded project staff Rachel 
Sanderson and Sarah Wright. There are 2 new HLF project proposals under 
development which it is hoped will come to fruition during 2015 – 2016, 
bringing with it new resources.  
 

8. HS2 will continue to place major demands on staff time over the course of the 
2015 – 2016 with the Select Committee hearings and other associated work. 
The challenge is containing this work to ensure that other priorities are not 
neglected. 
  

9. It is against this backdrop that the draft 2015 – 2016 Business Plan has 
produced, setting out the Board’s plans for the next 12 months. 
 

Recommendation  

1. To approve the draft Business Plan for 2015 - 2016.  
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Item 10 Update on the Chilterns Tourism Network 
 
 
Author:     Annette Venters, Access Officer  
 
Summary: The Chilterns Tourism Network (CTN) was set up 4 years 

ago as the only Chilterns-wide tourism business network 
and is now firmly established. It has achieved great 
success and is now looking to develop future activities.  

 
Purpose of paper: To provide an update on the development of the CTN and 

to seek approval in principal for supporting further activity, 
including match funding for a Leader bid.  

 
Background 
 
1. Established in 2011, the Chilterns Tourism Network (CTN) started off as an 

informal group of Chilterns based businesses and organisations, with an 
interest in working together to develop the tourism economy. The CTN filled a 
gap as there was no Chilterns-wide tourism network. Businesses were keen to 
promote the Chilterns as a destination for tourists including a dedicated 
Chilterns tourism website which could help them develop their business.  

 
2. The CTN grew rapidly and within a year had increased numbers to over 100 

businesses. A LEADER grant was secured in 2012 as part of a £30,000 
programme to establish some key tourism resources for the Chilterns. The 
CCB contributed £4,500 and staff time leading the project, this was matched 
by contributions from tourism businesses. The 1-year programme established 
the Visit Chilterns tourism website www.visitchilterns.co.uk, delivered an 18-
month PR programme and created marketing resources for businesses 
encouraging them to promote the Chilterns. 

 
3. The CTN has achieved a great deal in a short time. The Visit Chilterns 

website, launched 2½ years ago, now receives over 8,000 visits a month and 
has 3,300 twitter followers. A summary of what has been achieved is shown in 
Appendix 1. 
 

4. The CTN became formally constituted as a not-for-profit company limited by 
guarantee in January 2014. The CTN is self-financing, with its modest 
operating costs (less than £500 pa) covered by advertising income from the 
Visit Chilterns website. It can maintain its core activities without the need for 
external funding, relying on the steering group to keep the website updated, 
undertake social media activity, circulate newsletters/tourism updates and 
organise 2 or 3 networking events a year. However it does need to attract 
funding to undertake new more ambitious projects and campaigns.  

 
 
Composition and governance of the CTN  
 
5. The CTN is not a formal membership organisation and there is no joining fee. 

The businesses on the CTN’s mailing list (215 contacts representing 160 
different organisations) have shown an interest in the activities of the CTN and 
on being kept informed via e-newsletters and emails. CTN meetings are well 
supported, attracting between 20 and 45 attendees. The CTN represents a 
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broad range of visitor economy interests from hotels, visitor attractions, 
museums, tour operators, countryside sites, business support, services, 
retailers, market towns, local authority and statutory tourism bodies. 

  
6. The CTN has no paid staff. It is managed by four directors (who stand as 

individuals) and a steering group, see below, which sets the organisation’s 
objectives and manages the delivery of the work programme on behalf of the 
network. Annette is a director and steering group member of the CTN.  

  
Annette Venters Chilterns Conservation Board (Director & steering group) 
Iain Thomson Walkfree BreakFree (Director & steering group) 
Peter Coneron  Tring Together (Director& steering group) 
Mary Tebje   MTA Tourism Leisure (Director & steering group) 
Nick Phillips   Community Impact Bucks (Steering Group) 
Hannah Purcell  National Trust (Steering Group) 
Charlotte Walker Bucks Business First (Steering Group)  
Richard de Peyer  Bucks County Museum Trust (Steering Group) 
Vidya Crawley Artisan Valley (Steering Group) 

 
The CTN’s Mission  
 
7. The primary goal is to increase awareness of the Chilterns as a desirable 

destination to visit and stay all year round. The CTN is focusing on leisure 
visitors and, in particular the short break market from London (as well as 
targeting the locals to get out and explore what’s on their doorstep). This is 
based on six main themes: Countryside, walks and rides; Historic houses and 
gardens; Food tourism; Film locations; Historic market towns and Four-
seasons destination. A specific objective is to increase overnight stays. 

 
8. The CTN aims to be the voice for Chilterns Tourism. The Chilterns needs an 

independent, market-led voice to bring together all the disparate tourism 
businesses and organisations, provide direction, resources and 
encouragement to businesses to support the development of the tourist 
economy in the Chilterns.  The CTN provides a point of contact for businesses 
and facilitates networking and collaborative activity. CTN’s core activities are:  

 
• Maintaining and promoting www.VisitChilterns.co.uk 
• Business networking events. 
• Tourism information exchange and regular e-newsletters. 
• Data gathering such as the Chilterns accommodation occupancy surveys. 
• Promoting use of the free online marketing resources for businesses. 
• Press, PR and social media programme  
• Consumer Events – Chilterns Big Weekend 

 
Future CTN projects 

 
9. Following a workshop in 2014, businesses reaffirmed that CTN’s primary 

focus needs to continue to build awareness of the destination and adoption of 
the existing Choose the Chilterns brand. This was closely followed by a desire 
to actively promote the rapidly developing local food offer. This has led to the 
development of a Leader Expression of Interest for a £22,000 project to 
develop and promote the Chilterns Food and Drink offer. It is hoped the CCB 
will contribute match funding towards this project which aligns closely with its 
own objectives. The full bid is still being developed, but is anticipated that the 
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CCB will be the applicant and would contribute in the region of £3,000 in 
2015/16.   

 
10. There are other projects which the CTN would like to develop, such as a map 

of film locations in the Chilterns and film-based visitor itineraries. It is 
envisaged these small-scale projects will be funded through collaboration with 
businesses, partners such as Visit Bucks and match funding from the CCB.  

 
Chilterns Conservation Board – Why get involved and what are the benefits? 
 
11. The Board has supported the development of CTN primarily by contributing 

Annette’s staff time (the only financial contribution has been match funding for 
the initial Leader project). This has varied from a substantial time input when 
leading on the Leader project, to current modest levels of input, average 2-3 
hours a week. An on-going involvement is desirable as it supports the Board’s 
core aims of ‘fostering economic and social well-being’ and ‘increasing 
understanding and enjoyment’, more specifically: 

 
1. The CTN supports the visitor economy. Tourism already contributes 

substantially to the Chilterns economy, but it could be much greater given 
its strengths as a visitor destination, its accessibility and the opportunities 
to develop the short break market. This would capitalise on national trends 
of increased holidays at home and an increase in activity-based short 
breaks. It would also build on tourism initiatives such as Our Land, Cycle 
Chilterns, the future development of the Ridgeway and Thames Path 
national trails and the Hill Forts project. 

 
2. Contact with tourism businesses has been invaluable, it has led to 

businesses joining Our Land, getting involved with CCB events such as 
the Countryside Festival and it has provided market intelligence through 
surveys and direct contact with businesses. The Visit Chilterns website 
alerts the CCB to new businesses, the CCB regularly receive emails via 
the website from new businesses or new contacts.  

 
3. The existence of the CTN (and market data it has gathered) has been 

used as evidence of the value of tourism in the Chilterns. This has proved 
useful for the CCB and others in countering HS2 and other potential 
developments.  

 
4. The CTN has enabled the CCB to build up relationships with businesses 

and business networks outside its usual sphere of activity, including the 
LEPs and Bucks Business First. There is potential to develop this type of 
engagement further, and also to attract sponsorship.   

 
Recommendations 

1) To approve the continuation of Annette’s time input to CTN and role as 
director. 
 

2) To support the Board leading on a CTN Food & Drink Leader bid. 
 

3) To encourage Board members with an interest in tourism to get involved 
in this area of work.  

 
Appendix 1: Summary of CTN Achievements 
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• Delivered a £30,000 Chilterns Leader project in 2012.  
• Attracted 150 CTN members in just two years. 
• Launched www.VisitChilterns.co.uk in October 2012, which now attracts over 

8,000 visits a month. 
• Developed free marketing resources, now used by businesses to support and 

encourage them to promote the Chilterns, including a high quality image gallery, 
inspirational copy, headlines, logo, competitions and trails. 

• Organised the Big Chilterns Weekend for the last 3 years, with over 20 
businesses involved, offering giveaways.  

• The CTN is now regularly consulted by a wide range of organisations.  
• Hosted regular CTN meetings in various locations across the Chilterns with 

business generously providing facilities free of charge.  
• Distributed bi-monthly tourism-focused newsletter with opportunities, news and 

wider market intelligence for CTN members.  
• An ongoing successful social media campaign and promotion of local events, 

destination and local distinctiveness across a number of platforms with increasing 
consumer, travel trade and media engagement. 

• The CTN is working with and helping to promote other Chilterns-wide tourism 
initiatives such as Cycle Chilterns, Our Land and Visit Bucks.  

 
Examples of the type of contacts generated through Visit Chilterns  
 
Emma Sweet, Marketing Manager for Brakspear 
I just received your email on the Chilterns Tourism Network. It might be worth me popping 
along to your next meeting on the Countryside walks and rides, as we have a new ale trail 
that could link in nicely. More info is here www.countryaletrail.co.uk. This could be something 
I look to advertise in the new year on your website. 
 
Anthea Osborn-Jones 
I have been looking at your website and considering whether it would be possible to be 
included. I have recently started a walking and Nordic walking business near Henley on 
Thames. The aim is access for all to the Countryside including the less able and those with 
special needs including those who are wheelchair dependent www.afootinthechilterns.co.uk 
 
Susan Nash, Hill Farm and Orchard Wigwams 
We are just about to open our two Wigwams for business and wondered if it would be 
possible to feature on Visit 
Chilterns? www.wigwamholidays.com/Hill_Farm_and_Orchard_Wigwams 
 
Sue Croxford, Monks Risborough 
Please find my story for 'The big Chilterns giveaway' attached. Thanks for running such as 
an inspirational competition - it really made me think about why I love the Chilterns. 

Boarstall NT Reserve 
I wanted to thank you for the lovely press article you wrote about the Boarstall National Trust 
reserve. We had had an amazing start to this 2014 season with more visitors in the first 
three months than we had in the entire 2013 season that is down to the ‘noise’ being created 
by Visit Chilterns. Ian the Ranger.  
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Item 11  HS2 Report  
 
 
Authors:    Kath Daly (Acting Chief Officer) 
    Ray Payne (Board Member) 
 
Summary:  The report provides a brief report from the HS2 working group 

on progress in preparations for the Hybrid Bill Select Committee 
hearing and visits and other associated work.  

 
A final report has been prepared regarding the Chilterns Long 
Tunnel (CLT) proposal. An abstract of the report is provided 
(see Appendix 1). The report concludes that the CLT would 
have far less adverse impact on the Chilterns AONB than the 
Government’s Proposed Scheme or the previous ‘Green route’ 
proposal. 

 
Purpose:  To advise members of progress in preparation for the Hybrid Bill 

Select Committee hearing and visits.   
 
To confirm the Board’s support for the Chilterns Long Tunnel 
proposal.  

 
Background 

 
Progress report from HS2 Working Group  
 

1. The Board’s working group on HS2 was reconvened in January 2015 to 
provide guidance regarding preparation for the Hybrid Bill Select Committee 
hearings and visits, and other HS2 related matters.  
 

2. At its meeting on 6th March 2015 the Working Group discussed:  
 

Meeting with HS2 Ltd (24.2.15)  
 

1. Alistair Davie (Commercial Negotiator, HS2 Ltd) introduced himself as 
the main point of contact for the Board in the run up to the Select 
Committee hearing. An approach to future discussions regarding the 
Board’s petition points was agreed.  HS2 Ltd. undertook to supply a 
summary of assurances and undertakings relevant to the Board’s 
petition. 

 
2. Once reconvened after the election, AD advised that the Select 

Committee would be keen to hear as many petitions as possible before 
the summer recess. He thought it unlikely however that the Board 
would be heard before the autumn.  

 
Co-ordination with Local Authority partners  
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